




























	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  

	
  

	
  

 
Sir Brian Leveson 
Royal Courts of Justice 
Strand 
London, WC2A 2LL 
 

1 March 2018 
 
 
Dear Sir Brian, 
 
Following your meeting with the Home Secretary and the previous Secretary of State 
for Digital, Culture, Media, and Sport on 4 December 2017, we wrote to you on 21 
December 2017 to consult you on whether to proceed with Part 2 of your Inquiry. 
Thank you for your response dated 23 January 2018 setting out your views, and for 
meeting with the new Secretary of State for Digital, Culture, Media and Sport on 5 
February 2018. This correspondence, including this letter, has today been published 
alongside our response to the consultation which can be found here: 
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/consultation-on-the-leveson-inquiry-
and-its-implementation  
 
We have carefully considered the representations you have made. We have, 
however, decided that returning to the Inquiry is no longer appropriate, proportionate 
or in the public interest, not least thanks to the changes we have seen since, and as 
a result of, your Inquiry.  
 
A formal notice pursuant to s14(1)(b) Inquiries Act 2005 notifying you of our decision 
to end the Inquiry is enclosed (see Annex A). This formal notice and our response to 
the consultation summarise our reasons for this decision. This letter responds in 
more detail to your letter of 23 January 2018. 
 
Legitimate expectation and consultation responses 
We recognise that when the Inquiry was established there was a determination to 
undertake Part 2.  With the passage of time it is right that the Government now 
consider afresh whether there is a public interest in continuing with the Inquiry or 
replacing it in some other form. Much has changed in the six years since the Inquiry 
was established, and it is right to reflect on progress at this point.  
 
As part of that process we have undertaken a full, open public consultation on the 
issues. The consultation allowed all interested parties to share their views on the 
most appropriate way forward.  
 
The Government has taken the views of the public, parliamentarians and victims 
expressed through the consultation into account.  
 



We note the concerns which you have raised as to the analysis of responses. As 
with the approach to other Government consultations, including the consultations for 
same-sex marriage and BBC Charter Review, petitions have not been included in 
the quantitative analysis of direct respondents. We can reassure you that petitions 
have, however, been fully taken into account when making our decision on this 
important matter.  
 
Newspapers and the Media 
In your letter you expressed concern that the Media Standards Trust review of IPSO 
found that 20 of your recommendations about the proper form of press regulation 
were not fully met. We have considered this and balanced it against the major 
changes to press self-regulation since Part 1 took place. Publishers and self-
regulators have enhanced their guidelines on a range of topics including accuracy, 
harassment, and anti-bribery. Publishers have also made improvements to their 
governance frameworks to improve their internal controls, standards and 
compliance.  
 
While the new system of press regulation is not what was envisaged when the Royal 
Charter was granted, it has led to a raising of standards across the industry, 
independently of Government. IMPRESS has become the first self-regulator to gain 
recognition under the Royal Charter, while IPSO, which regulates 95 per cent of 
national newspapers by circulation, was found in 2016 by Sir Joseph Pilling to be 
largely compliant with your recommendations in the main areas around effectiveness 
and independence. Further progress has been made since then.  
 
IPSO has also committed to making further improvements in relation to a number of 
essential issues such as funding, independence, and appeals for complaints. Both 
regulators now offer low-cost arbitration and claimants can continue to use the court 
system. As such, the public can have confidence that complaints about the press will 
be handled fairly and quickly, regardless of the financial means of the complainant. 
 
As you say, the media landscape has also changed dramatically since the Inquiry 
was established. High-quality journalism is under threat from the rise of clickbait and 
fake news; from falling circulations and difficulties in generating revenue online; and 
from the dramatic rise of largely unregulated social media. These have posed major 
challenges for national publishers, while since 2005 over 200 local newspapers have 
closed down. 
 
As we have discussed, we must address these challenges and work to safeguard 
the local press, to secure a sustainable future for high quality journalism and ensure 
a sound basis for democratic discourse, with a well-functioning, properly self-
regulated media. These challenges are urgent, and we do not therefore believe a 
public inquiry, which will understandably take significant time to produce a report, is 
the most effective way to address these issues. Instead, the Government is 
committed to developing the Digital Charter to respond quickly to these pressures. 
Under the Charter, we have set up an external review into press sustainability to 
ensure sustainable business models for high quality journalism, which will examine 
the roles and responsibilities of both the traditional press and other news providers. 
 
  



Police  
All of the Inquiry’s recommendations in relation to law enforcement have been or are 
being delivered. Extensive reforms to policing practices have been made, such as 
the College of Policing publishing a code of ethics and developing national guidance 
for police officers on how to engage with the press and reforms in the Policing and 
Crime Act 2017 to strengthen protections for whistleblowers. We appreciate your 
recognition that there is little public interest in re-opening many of the investigations 
already undertaken by the police. 

 
Costs 
With regard to the cost of Part 2, we accept the arguments you advanced that the 
costs of Part 2 could be kept to a minimum.  The issue, however, is the added value 
in continuing, over and above the value already achieved from the money spent so 
far on Part 1 and the various police investigations. Taking that into account, along 
with the wider changes to which we have referred, we do not believe that the wider 
public interest requires a further Inquiry. 
 
Conclusion 
Thanks to these extensive reforms to the police and the press since the Leveson 
Inquiry was established, the Government firmly believes that the risk of the kind of 
behaviour that led to the Inquiry being established has been significantly and 
proportionately addressed.  
 
We must focus on the most pressing issues facing the future of the press in this 
country to ensure a robust future for a well-regulated media that supports a liberal 
democracy, respects individuals’ rights, tackles disinformation and fake news, and 
holds power to account.  
 
We would like to thank you once again for undertaking the Inquiry. The work of the 
Inquiry, and the reforms since, have had a huge impact on public life. We are now on 
firmer ground from which to tackle some of the most pressing challenges facing our 
democracy today.  
 
 

  

Rt Hon Matt Hancock MP 
DCMS Secretary of State for Digital, 
Culture, Media and Sport 

Rt Hon Amber Rudd MP 
Home Secretary 

  
	
  

	
  

	
  

	
  



 

ANNEX	
  A	
  -­‐	
  FORMAL	
  NOTICE	
  REGARDING	
  THE	
  TERMINATION	
  OF	
  THE	
  LEVESON	
  INQUIRY	
  
PURSUANT	
  TO	
  S14(1)(B)	
  INQUIRIES	
  ACT	
  2005	
  
	
  

1	
  March	
  2018	
  
Dear	
  Sir	
  Brian,	
  
	
  
INQUIRY	
  INTO	
  THE	
  CULTURE,	
  PRACTICES	
  AND	
  ETHICS	
  OF	
  THE	
  PRESS	
  
NOTICE	
  PURSUANT	
  TO	
  S14(1)(B)	
  INQUIRIES	
  ACT	
  2005	
  
	
  
This	
  letter	
  is	
  formal	
  notice	
  pursuant	
  to	
  Section	
  14(1)(b)	
  Inquiries	
  Act	
  2005	
  (the	
  “Act”)	
  of	
  the	
  
Government’s	
  decision	
  to	
  end	
  the	
  Inquiry	
  into	
  the	
  Culture,	
  Practices	
  and	
  Ethics	
  of	
  the	
  Press	
  
(the	
  “Inquiry”).	
  The	
  Inquiry	
  will	
  come	
  to	
  an	
  end	
  on	
  1	
  March	
  2018.	
  A	
  copy	
  of	
  this	
  notice	
  will	
  
be	
  laid	
  before	
  Parliament.	
  	
  
	
  
In	
  reaching	
  these	
  decisions,	
  the	
  Government	
  has	
  consulted	
  you,	
  and	
  has	
  carefully	
  
considered	
  174,730	
  direct	
  responses	
  to	
  the	
  consultation	
  and	
  a	
  number	
  of	
  petitions,	
  as	
  set	
  
out	
  in	
  our	
  Response	
  to	
  the	
  consultation.	
  The	
  Government's	
  reasons	
  for	
  ending	
  the	
  Inquiry	
  
are	
  as	
  follows:	
  
	
  

● The	
  media	
  landscape	
  has	
  changed	
  significantly	
  since	
  the	
  Leveson	
  Inquiry	
  reported	
  
in	
  2012.	
  	
  Newspaper	
  circulation	
  continues	
  to	
  decline,	
  the	
  online	
  media	
  is	
  far	
  more	
  
powerful	
  and	
  advertising	
  revenues	
  are	
  going	
  to	
  online	
  platforms.	
  Society	
  faces	
  new	
  
and	
  very	
  significant	
  challenges	
  around	
  the	
  creation	
  and	
  dissemination	
  of	
  the	
  high-­‐
quality	
  and	
  reliable	
  news	
  that	
  is	
  vital	
  to	
  our	
  democracy,	
  and	
  we	
  must	
  focus	
  on	
  
addressing	
  these	
  challenges	
  in	
  the	
  most	
  effective	
  manner	
  -­‐	
  which	
  we	
  believe	
  is	
  not	
  
through	
  returning	
  to	
  a	
  public	
  inquiry	
  that	
  was	
  set	
  up	
  many	
  years	
  ago.	
  The	
  
government	
  is	
  tackling	
  these	
  issues	
  through	
  our	
  Internet	
  Safety	
  Strategy	
  and	
  
developing	
  a	
  Digital	
  Charter,	
  which	
  will	
  include	
  a	
  review	
  of	
  press	
  sustainability.	
  These	
  
are	
  the	
  challenges	
  the	
  media	
  face	
  now.	
  Reopening	
  the	
  Leveson	
  Inquiry	
  would	
  be	
  
backward	
  looking,	
  looking	
  at	
  the	
  media	
  landscape	
  as	
  it	
  was.	
  

● There	
  have	
  been	
  extensive	
  investigations	
  to	
  hold	
  wrongdoers	
  to	
  account.	
  Following	
  
three	
  detailed	
  police	
  investigations	
  (Operations	
  Weeting,	
  Golding	
  and	
  Tuleta)	
  more	
  
than	
  40	
  people	
  have	
  been	
  convicted.	
  This	
  sent	
  a	
  clear	
  message	
  that	
  illegal	
  
misconduct	
  by	
  the	
  press,	
  police	
  and	
  public	
  officials	
  will	
  be	
  dealt	
  with	
  robustly.	
  There	
  
have	
  since	
  been	
  extensive	
  reforms	
  to	
  the	
  practices	
  of	
  both	
  the	
  police	
  and	
  press,	
  with	
  
the	
  majority	
  of	
  the	
  recommendations	
  from	
  Part	
  1	
  having	
  been	
  implemented.	
  Taken	
  
together,	
  this	
  has	
  significantly	
  mitigated,	
  in	
  our	
  view,	
  the	
  risk	
  that	
  the	
  sort	
  of	
  
behaviour	
  that	
  led	
  to	
  the	
  Inquiry	
  being	
  established	
  will	
  happen	
  again.	
  

● The	
  terms	
  of	
  reference	
  for	
  Part	
  2	
  have	
  already	
  largely	
  been	
  addressed.	
  According	
  to	
  
the	
  Government's	
  analysis,	
  through	
  a	
  combination	
  of	
  the	
  comprehensive	
  nature	
  of	
  



 

Part	
  1	
  of	
  the	
  Inquiry,	
  detailed	
  criminal	
  investigations	
  and	
  civil	
  claims,	
  the	
  terms	
  of	
  
reference	
  for	
  Part	
  2	
  have	
  already	
  been	
  largely	
  	
  met.	
  

● Part	
  2	
  is	
  no	
  longer	
  in	
  the	
  public	
  interest.	
  The	
  cost	
  of	
  Part	
  2	
  would	
  be	
  
disproportionate	
  to	
  the	
  potential	
  benefits,	
  with	
  £43.7	
  million	
  of	
  public	
  money	
  
already	
  having	
  been	
  spent	
  on	
  police	
  investigations	
  relating	
  to	
  phone-­‐hacking	
  and	
  
£5.4	
  million	
  spent	
  on	
  Part	
  1	
  of	
  the	
  Inquiry.	
  We	
  therefore	
  believe	
  that	
  Part	
  2	
  is	
  not	
  
longer	
  appropriate,	
  proportionate	
  or	
  in	
  the	
  public	
  interest.	
  

	
  
We	
  would	
  like	
  to	
  thank	
  you	
  again	
  for	
  your	
  comprehensive	
  and	
  diligent	
  work	
  on	
  the	
  Inquiry.	
  
	
  
Yours	
  sincerely,	
  
	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
   	
  
	
  

	
   	
  

Rt	
  Hon	
  Amber	
  Rudd	
  MP	
  
Home	
  Secretary	
  

Rt	
  Hon	
  Matt	
  Hancock	
  MP	
  
	
   DCMS	
  Secretary	
  of	
  State	
  for	
  Digital,	
  

Culture,	
  Media	
  and	
  Sport	
  

	
  




